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	COMMISSION MEMBERS PRESENT:
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	COMMISSION MEMBERS PARTICIPATING VIA

CONFERENCE CALL:
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	COMMISSION MEMBERS ABSENT:
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Jon Lance Nickelson


	OAD / HQ STAFF ATTENDING:
	Dr. Rochelle Head-Dunham
Daryl Koerth
	Dr. Jessica Brown
Michele Beck


	GUESTS IN ATTENDANCE:
	Melanie Roberts
	


	I.  Serenity Prayer & Roll Call



Freddie Landry called the meeting to order. Lloyd Hernandez led the Commission members and guests in the Serenity Prayer. Daryl Koerth conducted roll call.
	II.  Approval of April Minutes



The members of the Commission reviewed the April 2011 meeting minutes of the Louisiana Commission on Addictive Disorders. Freddie Landry called for a motion to approve the minutes. Tony Wick made a motion to approve the minutes, and Tom Lief seconded the motion. All were in favor, and the motion to approve the April 2011 meeting minutes passed.
	III.  New Business



Kathy Hayward Resigns. Daryl Koerth informed the Commission that effective today, May 10, Kathy Hayward has resigned from the Commission on Addictive Disorders due to personal health problems. Her email stated that she would forward an official letter of resignation within the coming week.


Changes to Block Grant and Mental Health Planning Council. Dr. Jessica Brown, the OBH Director of Policy and Planning, gave the Commission a brief update on recent changes to the addiction and mental health block grants. First, she explained that this year’s block grant application will be a joint application between mental health and addiction. The Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) has requested that state mental health and addiction organizations combine their applications and file jointly for the coming year. With regard to the specific allocations of funding for programs and services within the block grant application, there will be no changes.

Second, Dr. Brown explained that a second request of SAMHSA is to transform the existing Mental Health Planning Council into a Behavioral Health Planning Council by introducing representation for addiction.


Melanie Roberts, Liaison for the Mental Health Planning Council, gave the Commission an introductory explanation of the Planning Council’s role, responsibilities, and composition. She described the Council’s regional and statewide structure, and it functions as they pertain to block grant funding. She stated that the Mental Health Planning Council is comprised of 40 members that include consumers and family members, representatives of advocacy organizations, state agency and Medicaid representatives, and others. The Mental Health Planning Council and its Regional Advisory Councils (which contribute to the MHPC) receive block grant funding to act in an advisory capacity for the Office of Behavioral Health.


Michele Beck, a Program Manager in the OBH Policy and Planning Section, stated that this may be a good opportunity to increase the voice of advocacy for addiction, in addition to increasing addiction’s involvement in planning and policy-making activities. Dr. Brown stated that OBH is seeking guidance from the Commission on expanding the MHPC to include addiction. In response to these statements, Kathleen Leary reminded the Commission that the principle of anonymity – so effective in the treatment and recovery from addictive disorders – is both a “blessing and a curse,” and presents an obstacle for advocacy. Freddie Landry, the Commission’s Chair, stated the Commission needs to be involved in planning to expand the MHPC, and expressed an interest in participating.

In response to questions about the block grant changes, Michele Beck explained that the changes are a result of health care reform at the federal level, including changes to Medicaid, budget reductions, and other concurrent processes. The new process, she said, is actually more beneficial for addiction than the old process was, in that it provides an opportunity to become more integrated, more organized, and develop a more focused and planned approach.


Lloyd Hernandez requested more information about the coverage for substance abuse and mental health services.


Freddie Landry asked what the Commission’s next steps should be. Dr. Brown stated that she will get with Daryl Koerth and Freddie Landry, as well as the MHPC’s Chair, Ruby Noble, and its Liaison, Melanie Roberts, about the proposed Behavioral Health Planning Council’s design.


Core Technical Review. Dr. Rochelle Head-Dunham, the OBH Medical Director, provided the Commission with handouts of the Louisiana Technical Report, which details the conclusions and suggestions generated by the Office’s Core Technical Review. She gave an explanation of each of the items detailed in the report, as well as the Office’s next steps. The Core Technical Review is a review of OBH’s infrastructure, services, policies, and delivery system conducted by a team of four federal consultants. The consultants visited OBH for one week and did an intensive review, including visiting three sites around the state and the Central Office. According to Dr. Dunham and the report, OBH did very well, and will be receiving target technical assistance from SAMHSA based on the suggestions in the report.

Licensure and Credentialing. Tom Lief raised several issues regarding the credentialing of new Peer Recovery Support Specialists. First, he asked, if the system continues to change like it has recently, how employable will PRSS personnel be? He pointed out that there are a plethora of certifications, but they are not standardized across the board. These credentials need to be standardized somehow so that the personnel who seek these credentials with be equally employable across the public and private sectors, as well as more stable in their long-term employment. Kathleen Leary responded by stating that although the standardization of professional credentials would be ideal, it lacks the advocacy for action. Michele Beck then stated that mental health has recovery support personnel, or peer supports, and that the new block grant asks state agencies to develop the same supports for addiction. Tom Lief stated that another major concern with credentialing peer recovery support specialists is that the process takes compassionate, empathic people (sponsors) who do what they do “from the heart” and offers them money to do it instead.


Current Legislation. Michele Beck gave the Commission a brief update on current legislation that affects the Office of Behavioral Health and the Commission. The first legislation discussed is House Bill 7, by Representatives Labruzzo and Hardy. This piece of legislation proposes drug testing welfare recipients prior to and during the receipt of public assistance. This bill has been presented in previous legislative sessions, and has been reduced from testing 100% of welfare recipients to 20%.


House Concurrent Resolution (HCR) 12 requests that the Commission on Addictive Disorders cooperate with other bodies to study the effects of childhood exposure and addiction to pornography.

Annual Report Status. Freddie Landry inquired as to the status of the Commission’s Annual Report to the DHH Secretary, Governor’s Office, and Senate and House Health and Welfare Committees. Daryl Koerth stated that the report is still under review by DHH administration, and will be submitted to the requisite parties once edited and approved. Ms. Landry then inquired as to the reason why DHH administration was editing the report, since the Commission exists as an entity separate and apart from the Department of Health and Hospitals. Daryl Koerth offered a summary explanation and stated he would inquire of DHH administration regarding the matter.
	IV.  Next Commission Meeting



The next meeting of the Louisiana Commission on Addictive Disorders was discussed, and the date, time, and location were set. The next meeting will take place in Baton Rouge, at OBH Headquarters, from 1:00 p.m. to 3:00 p.m., on Tuesday, June 14, 2011.
	V.  Adjournment



Freddie Landry called for a motion to adjourn the meeting. Tom Lief made the motion to adjourn, and Tony Wick seconded the motion. The meeting adjourned at 3:12 p.m.

AS AMENDED – JUNE 15, 2011


